Refugee Law & Migration Studies Brief

Volume 1 | Issue 1 Article 4

December 2022

The Distinction Between Refugee Populations in Lebanon: A Look into Lebanon's Treatment of Palestinian Refugees Since 1948 Versus Its Treatment of Syrian Refugees Since 2011

Mia Bodell

American University, Washington College of Law, mb3748a@american.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/refugeemigrationstudiesbrief

Part of the Human Rights Law Commons, Immigration Law Commons, International Humanitarian Law Commons, and the International Law Commons

Recommended Citation

Mia Bodell, *The Distinction Between Refugee Populations in Lebanon: A Look into Lebanon's Treatment of Palestinian Refugees Since 1948 Versus Its Treatment of Syrian Refugees Since 2011*, 1 Refugee L. & Migration Stud. Brief (2022).

Available at: https://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/refugeemigrationstudiesbrief/vol1/iss1/4

This Student Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Washington College of Law Journals & Law Reviews at Digital Commons @ American University Washington College of Law. It has been accepted for inclusion in Refugee Law & Migration Studies Brief by an authorized editor of Digital Commons @ American University Washington College of Law. For more information, please contact kclay@wcl.american.edu.

THE DISTINCTION BETWEEN REFUGEE POPULATIONS IN LEBANON: A LOOK INTO LEBANON'S TREATMENT OF PALESTINIAN REFUGEES SINCE 1948 VERSUS ITS TREATMENT OF SYRIAN REFUGEES SINCE 2011

By Mia Bodell¹

ABSTRACT

This article compares the differences of treatment of Syrian refugees and Palestinian refugees entering Lebanon enforced by the Lebanese government. Using the Lebanese government's treatment of the large number of Syrian refugees admitted and resettled, this article argues that Lebanon can substantially improve its treatment of Palestinian refugees by comparing Lebanon's treatment of its Syrian refugee population. This article provides recommendations on how to apply Lebanese law more effectively to better support its Palestinian refugee population.

INTRODUCTION

The international community has applauded Lebanon for its treatment and acceptance of Syrian refugees throughout the Syrian Civil War. 1 While Lebanon has been home to Palestinian refugees for eight decades, however, almost sixty percent of refugees regularly lack resources such as housing, education, food, basic plumbing, electricity, and access to health care.2 Further, they suffer from overcrowding in refugee camps over generations of families because they are barred from gaining Lebanese citizenship or owning property; their only housing option is to remain in the camps.³ In effect, Palestinian refugees have been a permanent "temporary" community in Lebanon since 1948 when they were dispelled from their homeland. This is contrasted with their Syrian counterparts who have a tangible opportunity to gain Lebanese residency.⁴ With the current economic and social crisis taking

place in Lebanon, the issues for Palestinian refugees have only worsened.

I. BACKGROUND

Lebanon is currently undergoing an unprecedented economic crisis, which the World Bank has deemed a "deliberate depression" due to the elite's stronghold over the country, "continuous policy inaction," and "persistent and debilitating internal political discord." This crisis is considered one of the worst the world has seen over the past 150 years, as the Lebanese Pound has lost more than ninety percent of its value. The World Bank estimated in January 2021 that the Lebanese population poverty rate had reached forty-five percent, meaning 1.7 million people fall below the poverty line.

The Lebanese Parliament was formed as the country's governing structure with help from its former colonizer, France.⁸ This governing structure has sects from the many religions that make up the country's identity, such as the Christian, Orthodox, Islamic, Druze, and Jewish communities.9 The country follows jus sanguinis for acquiring citizenship, meaning only those in the country born to a Lebanese father are guaranteed citizenship. 10 The United Nations (UN) High Commissioner for Human Rights has recommended that Lebanon withdraw its reservation to Article 9(2) of the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women which prohibits women from passing their citizenship to their children. 11 The Lebanese government has also waived the requirement for children born on Lebanese soil to Syrian parents to register their birth

¹ Mia Bodell is a second-year law student at American University Washington College of Law. She graduated from The University of Washington–Seattle in 2019 with a major in International Studies and a minor in Law, Societies, & Justice. She is interested in international law and plans to go into a career either in international human rights law or international environmental law.

through a lengthy judicial process if they were not registered administratively prior to their first birthdays.¹²

On an international scale, the country has ratified dozens of treaties and conventions, such as the Discrimination (Employment and Occupation) Convention, the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. Further, the Lebanese Constitution's preamble refers to Lebanon abiding by the 1948 Universal Declaration of Human Rights. Lebanon also affirmed the Global Compact on Refugees at the 73rd session of the UN General Assembly in December 2018.

According to the UNRWA for Palestine Refugees in the East, there are 450,000 registered Palestinian refugees in Lebanon. Palestinians make up ten percent of Lebanon's population, and there are twelve registered Palestinian refugee camps in the country. According to the UNHCR, there are currently 1.5 million Syrian refugees in Lebanon that have fled to the country as a result of the Syrian Civil War; however, only about 950,000 of them are *registered* with the UNHCR. 18

II. ANALYSIS

A. THE INEQUALITY IN TREATMENT BETWEEN PALESTINIAN REFUGEES AND SYRIAN REFUGEES IN LEBANON

There are multiple different interpretations of what occurred during the 1948 Palestine War: Israel claims it originated from the rejection of the State of Israel, and subsequent declaration of war on it by Arab countries. Palestinian and Arab accounts claim that Israelis forced them to leave. Further, Palestinian historians highlight the Deir Yassin massacre—which evidences the Israeli effort to remove Palestinians from the land—as the catalyst for demanding international recognition of their "right to return." Regardless of which partisan account is historically correct, the Palestinian displacement has created a large swath of refugees throughout the world. Around 600,000 to 700,000 Palestinians fled or were expelled from what are now

territories within Israel from December 1947 to September 1949.²² They have mostly established themselves in the West Bank, the Gaza Strip, Lebanon, Jordan, and Syria.²³ Approximately 150,000 individuals of the Arab population of pre-1948 Palestine remained, becoming citizens of Israel.²⁴

Palestinian refugee camps are outside the realm of the Lebanese Government's sovereignty; in 1969, the Lebanese State and the Palestinian Liberation Organization (PLO) signed the Cairo Agreement that left Palestinian refugee camps under the PLO's sovereignty.²⁵ Therefore, Palestinian refugee camps in Lebanon are supervised by elected individuals within their own population to regulate things such as security and conflict resolution.²⁶ In practice, this organization of camp management has become a hierarchy riddled with corruption and inefficiency, leading to an even more difficult living situation for Palestinian refugees in Lebanon.²⁷

Palestinians in Lebanon are given perpetual refugee status, regardless of whether they were born in the country or how long they have lived there.²⁸ They are classified by the law as "foreigners who do not have documents from their country of origin and who reside in Lebanon with a residence or [Palestinian] identity card."29 In effect, they are legally labeled as a foreigner, even though they are stateless, and denied the opportunity to become a Lebanese citizen.³⁰ This identification as foreigner subjects Palestinian refugees in Lebanon to the Ministerial Decree 17561/64, which guides the participation of foreigners in the Lebanese labor market.³¹ Ministerial Decree 17561/64 requires that an individual obtain a work permit prior to employment; that national preference be given to Lebanese citizens, and that state reciprocity exist for employment in syndicate professions such as medicine and engineering.³² However, since Palestinians lack a reciprocal State in which to host Lebanese professionals, they are unable to meet the bylaws of the Decree that would allow them to work in fields other than manual or clerical work.³³

The country recently experienced some push and pull in labor laws: as recently as December 2021, the labor minister decided to allow Palestinians to work in previously barred professions, including law, engineering, and medicine.³⁴ However, in February

2022, Lebanon's State Shura Council decided to reverse this order after complaints that the order would encroach on the rights of Lebanese professionals and claims that the order was trying to pave the way for naturalizing Palestinian refugees.³⁵ The appeal filed by the Maronite League claimed that the labor minister had overstepped his authority when he issued this decision that would allow Palestinians to access previously barred professions.³⁶

Lebanon's response to the arrival of Syrian refugees—including the Lebanon Crisis Response Plan 2017-2020, and the country's coordination of key sectors of intervention in close collaboration with UN agencies and international and national NGOs-has inspired multiple provisions in the Global Compact on Refugees.³⁷ More specifically, positive measures have been implemented by the Government of Lebanon to facilitate civil registration for Syrians.³⁸ For example, Lebanon passed a provision that removes the requirement of presenting a valid residency permit when Syrian parents register the birth of their child.³⁹ Additionally, this measure changed the marriage registration process for Syrians in Lebanon to requiring a valid residency from only one of the spouses. 40 Further, in 2018, the Directorate of Personal Status ("DGPS") passed a law that makes birth registry even more easily accessible for children born in Lebanon to Syrian refugees by removing the requirement of proving their Syrian nationality.⁴¹ The impact of this law to end statelessness within the refugee community of Lebanon is illustrated by an increase in birth registrations of Syrian children from seventeen percent in 2017 to thirty percent in 2019.⁴² Therefore, Syrian refugees in Lebanon have the opportunity to obtain work permits, access to health care, and education—all of which helps to combat their dependence on humanitarian assistance.⁴³

Paragraph 11 of the UN's Resolution 194 crystallizes the idea that being a refugee is only temporary, as international law requires the eventual right of return to one's home country. 44 More specifically, it addressed the Palestinian right of return through creating the Conciliation Commission for Palestine "to facilitate repatriation, resettlement and economic and social rehabilitation of the refugees." 45 Therefore, those in support of the Palestinian right of

return believe that the General Assembly is unambiguously granting Palestinians an "unqualified right of return to their homes of origin."46 However, the State of Israel argues it is not obliged to comply with Resolution 194 and suffers no legal consequence as a result.⁴⁷ Therefore, Palestinian refugees remain dependent on the UNRWA for basic accommodations and experience dire living conditions.⁴⁸ For example, the UN has strongly condemned attacks on Palestinian refugees, specifically children, in Syria.⁴⁹ However, the UN has not found a practical solution to the issue, concluding that there is no real resolution in sight because it is not safe for them to return to Palestine, it is not safe for them to remain in Lebanon, and it is not safe for them to flee to Syria.⁵⁰

III. RECOMMENDATIONS

Despite hosting more refugees per capita than any other state in the world, Lebanon has continued to provide a safe haven for refugees and contributed significantly to international responsibility sharing.⁵¹ Lebanon should reform its laws so that all children born on Lebanese soil, regardless of nationality, may register their birth through a comparatively easier administrative process after a child's first birthday, instead of a more complex judicial process. This would help prevent and reduce the risk of statelessness, as called for in UNHCR's global strategy 2014-2024.⁵²

On the international scale, it is important to stress what Paragraph 11 of the UN's Resolution 194 says about refugee status: that it is temporary.⁵³ More specifically, it addresses that temporariness of refugee status for those that were forced to flee from Palestine; unfortunately, however, they have arguably been given permanent refugee status—especially in Lebanon.⁵⁴ Therefore, there should be more widespread recognition by the international community of the plight of Palestinian refugees, which could lead to an increased pressure on Israel and Palestine to halt to their fighting. Further, this pressure could help Lebanon enter into an agreement with Israel that would allow Palestinians to slowly leave Lebanon and re-enter Palestinian territories.

IV. CONCLUSION

Lebanon's current socio-economic crisis may render the nation incapable of adequately supporting the Palestinian refugee community. However, their laws can be changed to improve the lives of the refugees, The country can and should increase its efforts of reducing statelessness within the Syrian refugee population to its Palestinian refugee population. It should pass the legal reform that would remove the requirement for proof of nationality when they host as evidenced by the legal changes made to accommodate the influx of Syrian refugees since the start of the Syrian Civil War. Therefore, there is no legal reason for the spatial limbo the Palestinian population in Lebanon has been subjected to for decades. It should pass the legal reform so generations of Palestinian refugees can hope for a better future for their children.

ENDNOTES

¹ UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), *Lebanon: UNCHR Submission for the Universal Periodic Review – Lebanon – UPR 37th Session (2021)* (2020).

² Treatment of Palestinian Refugees in Lebanon, HUM. RTS. BRIEF, at 29; see also Kareem Chehayeb, UNRWA in 'Race Against Time' for Palestinian Refugees in Lebanon, AL-JAZEERA (Jan. 19, 2022). ³ UNHCR, The Situation of Palestinian Refugees in

Lebanon 4 (Feb. 2016), https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/56cc95484.pdf.

⁴ Omer Karasapan & Sajjad Shah, *Why Syrian Refugees in Lebanon Are a Crisis Within a Crisis*, BROOKINGS (Apr. 15, 2021).

⁵ Press Release, Lebanon's Crisis: Great Denial in the Deliberate Depression, WORLD BANK (Jan. 25, 2022), https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2022/01/24/lebanon-s-crisis-great-denial-in-the-deliberate-depression [hereinafter Lebanon's Crisis: Great Denial in the Deliberate Depression]; see also Palestine Refugees in Lebanon: Struggling to Survive, UNRWA (Jan. 18, 2022),

https://www.unrwa.org/resources/emergency-appeals/palestine-refugees-lebanon-struggling-survive [hereinafter *Struggling to Survive*].

- ⁶ Lebanon's Crisis: Great Denial in the Deliberate Depression, supra note 5; see also Palestine Refugees in Lebanon: Struggling to Survive, supra note 5.
- ⁷ See Lebanon's Crisis: Great Denial in the Deliberate Depression, supra note 5.
- ⁸ *Lebanon Legal History, in* FOREIGN LAW GUIDE (Marci Hoffman ed., Mar. 18, 2022).

⁹ *Id*.

¹⁰ Ruth Pollard, Lebanese Citizenship Law Strips Women of Identity and Property, REUTERS (May

25, 2016, 9:37 PM),

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-women-property-rights/lebanese-citizenship-law-strips-women-of-identity-and-property-idUSKCN0YH03O.

¹¹ UNHCR, Lebanon: UNHCR Submission for the Universal Periodic Review - Lebanon - UPR 37th Session (2021) 6 (July 2020),

https://files.institutesi.org/UPR37_All_Country_Summary.pdf

¹² *Id.* at 2-3.

¹³ Ratification Status for Lebanon, OHCHR, https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/TreatyBody External/Treaty.aspx?CountryID=96&Lang=EN (last visited Oct. 29, 2022).

¹⁴ Leb. Const. Preamble,

https://www.presidency.gov.lb/English/LebaneseSystem/Documents/Lebanese%20Constitution.pdf.

¹⁵ Ratification Status for Lebanon, supra note 13.

¹⁶ Treatment of Palestinian Refugees in Lebanon, supra note 2, at 29.

¹⁷ *Id*.

¹⁸ *UNHCR Lebanon at a glance,* UNHCR, https://www.unhcr.org/lb/at-a-glance (last visited Oct. 29, 2022).

¹⁹ Jeremie Maurica Bracka, *Past the Point of No Return? The Palestinian Right of Return in International Human Rights Law* 6 MELBOURNE J. INT'L L. 272, 290-91 (2005),

https://law.unimelb.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/00 05/1681169/Bracka.pdf.

²⁰ *Id*.

²¹ *Id.* at 5, n. 25 (quoting Justus Weiner: "Deir Yassin, an Arab village located next to a major thoroughfare connecting Jerusalem to the coast, was attached by Jewish members of the Irgun and Stern

militias [Jewish brings militant factions]. The attack, on 9 April 1948, resulted in the death of [around 250] Arab civilians").

²² Benny Morris, The Birth of Palestinian Refugee Problem 1947-1949, 1, 297-98 (1987).

- ²³ Wadie E. Said, *Palestinian Refugees: Host Countries, Legal Status and the Right of Return* 21 REFUGE 1 (2003).
- ²⁴ LEX TAKKENBERG, THE STATUS OF PALESTINIAN REFUGEES IN INTERNATIONAL LAW 14 (1998).
- ²⁵ Sari Hanafi & Taylor Long, *Governance*, *Governmentalities*, and the State of Exception in the Palestinian Refugee Camps of Lebanon, J. REFUGEE STUDS. 23, 134-59 (2010).
- ²⁶ Yafa El Masri, 72 Years of Homemaking in Waiting Zones: Lebanon's 'Permanently Temporary' Palestinian Refugee Camps, FRONTIER SOCIO. 1 (2020).
- ²⁷ *Id*.
- ²⁸ Chaaban, J., Ghattas, H., Habib, R., Hamafi, S., *Socio-Economic Survey of Palestinian Refugees in Lebanon*, the American University of Beirut (AUB) and the UNRWA, 2010; *See also* Zeead Yaghi, *Is Syria Meddling in Lebanon Again?*, CENTURY FOUND. (Jun. 28, 2018) (explaining that an exception to this occurred in 1994 when the government naturalized over 154,931 foreign residents of Palestinian and Syrian descent in an effort to sway the elections to a pro-Syrian government).
- 29 Id.
- ³⁰ *Id*.
- ³¹ Policy Brief, *The World of Palestinian Refugees in Lebanon is a Right and a Common Interest*, ILO (Jun. 4, 2014),

https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---arabstates/---ro-

beirut/documents/publication/wcms_248434.pdf. ³² *Id.* at 2.

³³ *Id.* at 2; *see also* Sergio Bianchi, *Advocating* '*Dignity*' and '*Return*' for Lebanon's Palestinians: *Imagining a Diasporic Project*, 33 REFUGEE REV. Q. 118, n. 7 (2014) ("affiliation [with a syndicate] may be granted to nationals of States that grant the

same access rights to Lebanese under a legal dispositive known as the reciprocity clause"). ³⁴ *Id*

³⁵ Tzfi Joffre, *Palestinian Professionals Banned from Work in Lebanon for Second Time*, JERUSALEM POST (Feb. 13, 2022, 5:59 AM), https://www.jpost.com/middle-east/article-696289.

36 I.A

³⁷ See UNHCR, Global Compact on Refugees: Lebanon's Good Practices 6-7 (Dec. 18, 2019), https://www.unhcr.org/lb/wpcontent/uploads/sites/16/2019/12/GCR_Lebanon-Good-Practices_Dec19.pdf; see also CLAUDIA BENNET & KRISTINA FRIED, THE CAMPAIGN TO END STATELESSNESS AND PERFECT CITIZENSHIP IN LEBANON 24-29 (2021),

https://www.bu.edu/law/files/2021/03/The-Campaign-to-End-Statelessness-and-Perfect-Citizenship-in-Lebanon FINAL.pdf.

³⁸ Global Compact on Refugees: Lebanon's Good Practices, supra note 37, at 7.

³⁹ *Id*.

⁴⁰ *Id*.

⁴¹ Rima Cherri, *Lebanon Eases Birth Registration Rules for Syrian Refugees*, UNHCR (Aug. 16, 2018), https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/stories/2018/8/5b742f9a4/lebanon-eases-birth-registration-rules-syrian-refugees.html.

⁴² *Id*.

⁴³ *Id*.

⁴⁴ Bracka, *supra* note 19, at 290-91.

45 Id

⁴⁶ *Id.* at 291.

⁴⁷ *Id*.

⁴⁸ Ruth Lapidoth, *Legal Aspects of the Palestinian Refugee Question*, JERUSALEM CTR. FOR PUB. AFFS. (2002), http://www.jcpa.org/jl/vp485.htm.

⁴⁹ UN agency condemns attacks on Palestinian refugees in Syria, UN NEWS (Feb. 27, 2013), https://news.un.org/story/2013/02/432942.

⁵⁰ UNHCR, *International Protection Considerations with Regard to People Fleeing the Syrian Arab Republic, Update V* 70 (Nov. 3, 2017),
https://www.refworld.org/docid/606427d97.html
⁵¹ UNHCR, *Lebanon Factsheet* (Jul. 2022),

https://reporting.unhcr.org/document/2972.

52 UNHCR, GLOBAL ACTION PLAN TO END

STATELESSNESS: 2014-2024,

https://www.unhcr.org/ibelong/global-action-plan-2014-

2024/#:~:text=The%2010%20Actions%20to%20en d,of%20nationality%20on%20discriminatory%20gr ounds (last visited Oct. 30, 2022).

⁵³ Bracka, supra note 19, at 290-91.

⁵⁴ *Id*.